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REGULAR BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT, STATE OF WYOMING, HELD WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 15, 2012, ADMINISTRATION BUILDING, PETERSEN BOARD ROOM, LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

Board Present:
Chairman Greg Thomas, Vice Chairwoman Carol Merrell, Secretary Kevin Kilty, Treasurer Ed Mosher, and Trustee Bill Dubois
Board Excused:
Trustees John Kaiser and Brenda Lyttle

Staff Present:
President Joe Schaffer; Vice Presidents Carol Hoglund, Marlene Tignor, Stan Torvik, and Grant Wilson; President's Cabinet Members Tom Bradley and Lisa Murphy; Administrator, Faculty and Staff Members Jeri Griego, Arshi Nisley, Roz Schliske, Jeff Shmidl, Kathleen Urban, Sher Warren, Jodi Weppner, Anne Wolff, and Kevin Yarbrough; Board Attorney Lance Harmon and College Attorney Tony Reyes
Visitors:
Joslyn Steele, Justin Thomas, and Kenzi Buehler (Students in Ron Pulse’s Ag Trade Class), Alex Barker (ASG President), Aerin Curtis (Wyoming Tribune-Eagle), Will Hebert and Shawn Havel (Wingspan Co‑editors), Charlette Lessenger (Wingspan Online Editor), Misty Heil (PTK), and Dave Holt (WEA)
1. CALL TO ORDER of February 15, 2012, Regular Business Meeting – Board Chairman Greg Thomas called to order the February 15, 2012, Regular Business Meeting at 6:59 p.m.

2. MINUTES – Approval of the January 18, 2012, Regular Business Meeting Minutes – Board Chairman Greg Thomas
Mr. Mosher moved and Mrs. Merrell seconded,
MOTION: That the Board of Trustees approves the January 18, 2012, Regular Business Meeting Minutes as written.


MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
3. REPORTS TO THE BOARD
A. LCCC Reports
1) ASG (Associated Student Government) – Alex Barker, President – Ms. Barker reported the following: 
· The ASG team will hold a retreat the weekend of February 18th.
· ASG is partnering with the Student Activities Board, ALAS (Association of Latinos Achieving Success), Across All Lines, International Ambassadors, and International Students Organization for the March 21st Day of Diversity.

· A letter has been sent to Governor Mead from President Schaffer inviting the Governor to speak at the May 5th commencement.

· Contracting and Procurement Director Jerry Harris is attending the ASG meetings once a month.  Mrs. Merrell will visit with ASG on February 16th during their regular meeting.  President Schaffer will attend the ASG meeting on February 23rd.  The Faculty Senate will visit with the ASG about faculty awards.

· Food Service Committee members are soliciting opinions and comments.  These will be passed on to Mr. Harris.  

· Plans for the next academic year’s elections are underway.

2) College Council – Jodi Weppner, Chair – Ms. Weppner stipulated the idea of a shared governance group originated with President Schaffer not the College Council.  She then shared the background of the proposed shared governance model.  During the January 27th College Council meeting President Schaffer brought forward the idea of shared governance utilizing the College Council as the basis for the model’s structure.  College Council was supportive of the new model but knew campus input would be important regarding the Council’s membership and purpose as a shared governance group.  Currently, two College Council members are elected from each constituency group—administrators, faculty, professional staff, and classified staff; student representatives are appointed.  Knowing the new College Council would have a different mission, a broader representation of constituency groups would need to be considered.  The Council’s new charge could include decisions concerning budget, policy/procedure, human resources (staffing of positions), and ranking and prioritizing Campus Master Plan projects.  Campus input was first sought with the distribution of the January 27th College Council draft minutes.  President Schaffer has also requested feedback from the executive team.  Then, a special meeting was held Friday, February 10th, with members from the Faculty Senate, Educational Services Staff Council, College Council, LCCC Education Association, President's Cabinet, and the Budget Process Advisory Committee; student representatives were also in attendance.  The clear indication from Friday’s meeting was the College Council would like to gather information campus-wide on a proper model for a shared governance group.  The College Council will serve as a clearinghouse for the information and then prepare the feedback for distribution to the campus.  
Chairman Thomas and Dr. Kilty expressed their approval of the idea.  Dr. Kilty noted two-year terms provide an opportunity to get more people involved.  Ms. Weppner clarified the representatives currently have alternating two-year terms, adding the Council’s intent is for each campus group to have clear representation.  She also explained no time frame has yet been set for the new model’s implementation.  President Schaffer reiterated the shared governance concept was an idea he voiced during the interview process.  He anticipated the shared governance group will be fully functioning by the fall semester.
3) Educational Services Staff Council January 12 Minutes – Kevin Yarbrough, President; Christine Sowards, Secretary – Mr. Yarbrough reported:

· The staff will be having an open conversation with President Schaffer on March 12th, first day of spring break.  The conversation will be held in the afternoon so shift workers can attend.  The Albany County Campus staff will be connected by the Sony Ipela (video phone).  
· The Board, administrators, faculty, and staff are invited to participate in the Annual Soup & Chili Cook-off on Wednesday, March 14th, 11:30 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. in CCI 130.  

· The Educational Services Staff Council are organizing the annual staff retreat to be held May 17th. This year the staff have the option of attending a breakout session on professional development or customer service.  President Schaffer has agreed to be the guest speaker during the lunch.

· The ESSC is receiving a lot of feedback on shared governance.  The feedback has included questions such as:  What is shared governance? What process would the shared governance group use?
· The ESSC and Faculty Senate are jointly working on this year’s employee recognition banquet/reception.  A new awards process is being explored for the selection of a staff member by their peers from each division.  The selection and award criteria are being drafted.  
4) Faculty Senate January 20 and February 3 Minutes – Jeff Shmidl, President; Arshi Nisley, Secretary – Mr. Shmidl stated the Faculty Senate and ESSC are collaborating on the recognition of College employees.  Mr. Shmidl spoke to the importance of faculty and staff working together on this project where the intent is for faculty to recognize staff and for staff to recognize faculty.  Mr. Shmidl will be meeting with the ASG on Thursday about the faculty excellence awards.  A question has been raised about whether faculty should be recognized during graduation, which is an event for the recognition of student accomplishments.  Mr. Shmidl expressed his hope a compromise will be reached that will be well-received by everybody.  Referring to faculty recognition, Dr. Kilty stated pooling the faculty would give all faculty an equal opportunity to be recognized. 
5) Foundation – Thomas Bradley, Executive Director (The next Foundation Full Board Meeting is March 15, 2012.) – Chairman Thomas introduced Tom Bradley, welcomed him to LCCC, and stated the Board is looking forward to working with him.  Mr. Bradley stated he is looking forward to working with everyone and thanked the College and the Foundation for the opportunity.
6) LCCCEA (LCCC Education Association) – Nancy Cornish, President; Anne Wolff, Vice President – Dr. Kilty asked why faculty credentialing has stalled.  Further, why is the College waiting on decisions by the Higher Learning Commission and the State before moving forward?  Chairman Thomas believed the College could move forward and said he would be talking with President Schaffer about doing so.
B. Public Comment – None
4. PRESIDENT’S REPORTS – President Joe Schaffer 
A. Implementation of Organizational Assessment Recommendations
1) Reorganization/Realignment Presentation
2) Guiding Principles for Position Classification and Job Titles 
President Schaffer prefaced his presentation on the “LCCC Organizational Realignment” with the observation that his reading of the College Brain Trust’s (CBT) organizational assessment report was a good primer for him who as an incoming president is looking at the institution with fresh eyes.  One element of the assessment—human resource needs—is “spot on.”  Recommendations that were built on some logic and expertise in the field were also spot on.  However, others were based on benchmark or comparator colleges—Casper College and community colleges from Idaho, Arizona, and California—and seemed to provide a unique perspective for the analysis that he believed will warrant further substantiating. President Schaffer noted the following inconsistencies when comparing Casper College to Laramie County Community College which could lead to a debate about whether Laramie County Community College should be like Casper College or vice versa. 

· Casper is a different community.

· Casper’s adjunct faculty resources are not as readily available as Laramie County Community College’s, because Casper College is not located in the proximity of a metropolitan area such as Denver, as is Laramie County Community College.
· Casper College has a unique relationship with the University of Wyoming that drives some of Casper’s faculty resources.
President Schaffer asserted all of Wyoming’s community colleges and the community colleges included in the IPEDS (Integrated Post-secondary Education Data System) peer group should be included in the comparisons.  

Speaking to what will need to be implemented, President Schaffer stated the three goals that will be most prominent in the decision-making process are:
· Improve service to students and campus community through the realignment of human resources, programs, and services.

· Improve institutional effectiveness and efficiency.

· Redistribute workforce to better align with peer institutions and most importantly the College’s mission, which is:  Laramie County Community College engages minds, inspires individuals, transforms lives, and strengthens communities through the power of learning.
More specifically, work can begin on the three areas identified as:

· Right-sizing the College’s human resources

· Investing in faculty and instruction through reallocation

· Realigning programs/services to increase the College’s overall efficacy

Throughout the remainder of his presentation, President Schaffer provided faculty, student, and employee-at-large data representing:

· faculty load
· student-to-faculty ratios

· five-year change in employee numbers by category, and student success (degree/certificate production rate, retention rates, transfer out rates, and graduation rates)  
He concluded from the student success data that Laramie County Community College’s:

· Degree production is average in Wyoming but better than the College’s IPEDS peers.

· Full-time retention rates are last in Wyoming and just above the College’s IPEDS peers.   
· The College does better with part-time retention.

· Transfer out rates are highest in Wyoming and well above the College’s IPEDS peers.

· Graduation rates are lowest in Wyoming and below the College’s IPEDS peers.

In summary, given the CBT assessment and further analysis of the Wyoming context of Laramie County Community College’s peer group, President Schaffer concluded the following about the direction of the College’s organization:

· On average, Laramie County Community College’s faculty numbers, distribution of full-time vs. adjunct, and student to faculty ratios are similar to national comparators. 

· LCCC has more employees in all categories than its IPEDS peer institutions; i.e., the College has more human resources when compared to its peer institutions.

· The College is substantially above its IPEDS peers in the three categories of instruction, professional, and classified staff.

· The number of administrators is actually on par with the College’s IPEDS peers and Wyoming’s community colleges.

· LCCC is in the middle of the Wyoming community colleges regarding per student FTE.  However, the College is last in faculty per student FTE.

· All classifications have grown over the past five years except for professional.  Classified staff have grown the most (52%).

· Faculty have grown, but mainly through reclassification.  An investment in faculty that will increase enrollment and improve retention and graduation rates is wise.

· Most importantly, more employees does not equal better results; i.e., more resources do not mean improved student success. 
· The other community colleges in Wyoming are producing greater student success with fewer resources. 
Comments: 

· Dr. Kilty noted that no data is provided about how well the transfer out students succeed at their transfer institutions.  President Schaffer responded this is an area that needs to be further examined. He also shared that a recent Wyoming Tribune-Eagle article stated community college students who complete an associate degree have a higher rate of success at the University of Wyoming. 

· Dr. Kilty maintained that more employees actually makes the College less adaptable to the fiscal condition of the State.  President Schaffer replied that the College’s human resources are its greatest asset, and therefore, should receive the greatest investment.  He added, though, that such an investment also becomes the institution’s largest liability.
· Dr. Kilty referred to the student to faculty ratio pointing out the fluctuation in numbers and the reclassification of some employees has made the whole classification of who’s faculty and who’s full-time or part-time amorphous.  He suggested a determination of the average load per faculty would be more interesting, adding an average faculty load of 20 or 21 hours would be astounding. He suspected LCCC has some faculty who are incredibly heavily loaded and others who are  incredibly lightly loaded, so that the average faculty load is somewhere in the middle.  He reasoned, though, that much like the guy who has one foot in the fire and one foot in a bucket of ice, his average temperature does not represent the full impact of those extreme and different conditions.  President Schaffer agreed that level of analysis needs to be performed and that the underlying issues also need to be discovered.  He pointed out the astronomical rise in enrollments over the last few years has resulted in a rise in student to faculty ratios, which has led to the realization that further investment in the number of faculty is necessary.  He also observed that enrollments have now stabilized.
· Dr. Kilty thanked President Schaffer for going outside the usual sources of information and pulling together a report that helps the Board find context.

Addressing the “Guiding Principles for Position Classification and Job Titles” portion of his report, President Schaffer reiterated the College’s greatest asset and liability are its human resources.  In order to become more efficient, the College needs a better alignment of its resources and services including the removal of duplicate or overlapping services.  A human resources system/structure is needed that is designed to recognize the type of positions and resources required to make the institution work and function well.  In many ways, Laramie County Community College has grown so fast in size and complexity that the College has backed into an inconsistent and inequitable model of an employee classification, definition, and hiring system.  The place to start rectifying this system is with a fundamental understanding of how different employee groups are classified followed by the development of a job title structure that drives the classification of employees and the reclassification of positions.  The new job title structure would subsequently drive the development of job descriptions and job vacancy announcements, and the related hiring, evaluation, and professional development processes. 
In line with his opening comments on guiding principles, President Schaffer presented an “Employee Classification by Primary Function – Adapted from the Integrated Postsecondary Education Data Systems”—a title glossary for administrator, faculty, professional, and educational services staff positions.  He explained the classification definitions are intended to provide an understanding of the role, purpose, and scope of authority and responsibility of an employee whose title falls under one of the classifications.  The definitions also included the types of titles that may currently exist or might be consolidated under a definition.  President Schaffer concluded his remarks with “Guiding Principles for Position Classification and Job Titles.”  The principles were:
· Define employee classification groups that match national models and definitions.

· Establish a consolidated job titling structure.

· Clarify the type of employment relationship with the institution.

· Ensure appropriate exemption status under the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA)

· Improve the determination of benefit status at the College.
Looking toward the implementation of a consistent classification and job title structure, President Schaffer stated rectifying the disparity in the human resources structure must start here.  The next steps would be a campus dialogue and debate with an awareness of the implications of policies and rules that will accompany the alignment of a new human resources structure.

Comments:

· Chairman Thomas thanked President Schaffer for his presentation and insight that “will provide the impetus to get the wheels turning.”  
B. Public Comment – None
5. APPROVAL ITEMS
A. Board Committees and Members – Board Chairman Greg Thomas is a member of all committees. Chairman Thomas said the Board committee and membership were discussed during the January 25th Planning Session and the February 1st Study Session.  
Dr. Kilty moved and Mrs. Merrell seconded,

MOTION:  That the Board of Trustees approves the 2012 committees and their membership as follows:
1) College Communications and Relations – Bill Dubois and Carol Merrell (Staff: Lisa Murphy)
2) Finance and Facilities – Dr. Kevin Kilty and Ed Mosher (Staff: Carol Hoglund)
3) Governance – John Kaiser and Brenda Lyttle (Staff: Joe Schaffer)


DISCUSSION:  None
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

Public Comment:  None
B. Wyoming Surplus Resolution – President Schaffer, Administration and Finance Vice President Carol Hoglund – Ms. Hoglund explained the State requires a resolution at the Board level in order for the College to obtain items from surplus.
Mr. Mosher moved and Mrs. Merrell seconded,

MOTION:  That the Board of Trustees approves the Resolution authorizing Jerry Harris, Carol Hoglund, Cindy Lindsay, and Jim Wilkinson as the College’s representatives to acquire surplus property from Wyoming Surplus Property. 


DISCUSSION: None

MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

Public Comment:  None
6. BOARD REPORTS
A. Board Committee Reports – Board Chairman Greg Thomas serves on all committees.
1) Finance and Facilities – Dr. Kevin Kilty, Ed Mosher – Dr. Kilty reported the Finance and Facilities Committee met yesterday for the organizational meeting, had a productive and candid conversation, and examined the reports provided to the Board this evening.  Discussions on process were held during the meeting and will be held during future meetings so that Dr. Kilty and Mr. Mosher will have a full understanding of the process when Board policy is written.  Dr. Kilty also reported the College’s revenues and expenditures should be around 58% based on prior years and are in better shape in most categories.  The exceptions are small and manageable and are not expected to reoccur.  A budget process calendar will be provided to the Board showing the FY 2014 budget process that will start in September of this year.  Mr. Thomas commented that from his perspective the Finance and Facilities Committee’s main duties will be to assure the College has an effective budget that has received input through the shared governance process.  
· Current and Auxiliary Fund Budget Reports
· Current and Auxiliary Fund Balance Sheet Reports
2) College Communications and Relations – Bill Dubois and Carol Merrell – Mrs. Merrell will be attending the ASG meeting tomorrow at 12:30 p.m. on behalf of the College Communications and Relations Committee; Mr. Dubois has legislative duties and will not be able to attend.  Mrs. Merrell spoke with Roz Schliske about a post-graduation event for the faculty at Ms. Schliske’s home on May 5th.  Mrs. Merrell plans to sponsor an event at her home this summer.  Mr. Dubois proposed a table be set up in the “vestibule” outside the cafeteria where persons can drop by and share their ideas and concerns with trustees, possibly in March.  The selection of a graduation speaker is underway.  Mrs. Merrell also addressed the trustee endowed scholarship that would require $2,500 (approximately $350/trustee) to set up and would be matched by the State bringing the total to $5,000.  A long-term goal would be to make a $2,500 (with a State match of $2,500) contribution to the scholarship each year for five years, so that a viable scholarship of $25,000 would be fully funded.  As a suggestion, the scholarship could be given to an ASG or a PTK student.  Chairman Thomas asked Mrs. Merrell to bring him the details for his follow-up.  Mrs. Merrell also reported that she and Mr. Dubois will be pursuing a discussion with the Foundation for the purpose of becoming better partners, planning for the College’s future growth. 
3) Governance – Chairman Thomas reported that in the absence of Mr. Kaiser, who is attending the National Legislative Summit and Mrs. Lyttle, who has play rehearsal, he would update the Board.  He explained the Board’s transition to a new governance model and the College’s movement to a new organizational structure are interrelated.  He anticipates Mr. Kaiser, Mrs. Lyttle, and President Schaffer will bring forward some preliminary plans in March.
Mr. Mosher reminded the Board of the upcoming Wyoming Association of Community College Trustees business meeting on Wednesday, February 22nd, at 4 p.m. in the Board Room and the LCCC Board and WCCC Commissioners dinner that follows that same day at 6:30 p.m. in the private dining rooms (CCC 178/179).  
B. Public Comment – None
7. MONITORING PERFORMANCE OF THE PRESIDENT (Policy 3.4) 

A. Ends Statement No. 4 Laramie County’s needs for higher education, continuing education and cultural resources are met. – Instruction Vice President Marlene Tignor (Brought forward from the 2/1/12 Study Session.)
· Instruction Ends Statement Data Tables
Dr. Tignor stated the ends statement is the same as previewed by the Board during their February 1st Study Session. 
Mr. Dubois moved and Dr. Kilty seconded,
MOTION:  That the Board of Trustees approves the acceptance of Ends Statement No. 4 Laramie County’s needs for higher education, continuing education and cultural resources are met. as presented by Instruction Vice President Marlene Tignor.


DISCUSSION: Dr. Kilty stated he believed the ends statement was ready for approval.  
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

8. NEW AND UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Mr. Mosher said he would appreciate any budget information being shared with him so that any necessary adjustments can be made. 
President Schaffer advised the Board that Public Relations Director Lisa Murphy has agreed to help with the legislative session.  Mrs. Murphy said she is honored and that she and WACCT Executive Director Steve Bahmer are looking for a sponsor to reintroduce the enrollment growth money.  She will also be attending the legislative breakfast in the morning.  
9. ADDITIONAL ITEMS – Information Only
A. February 2012 Contracting and Procurement Report

B. January 18, 2012, Dinner Meeting Summary
C. January 25, 2012, Planning Session Summary

D. Board Correspondence – Stacy Shultz-Bisset and Scott Souder
E. Historical List of Board Motions - 2012 
10. NEXT MEETINGS/EVENTS
· February 22 (Wednesday) – WCCC Meeting on LCCC Campus
· Open House (7:30–9:30 a.m., Commission Office)
· Quarterly Meeting (10 a.m. – 4 p.m., Quarterly Meeting, Center for Conferences and Institutes, 

Room CCI 130)
· February 22 (Wednesday) – WACCT Business Meeting (4 to 6:30 p.m., Training Center, Room TC 120)
· February 22 (Wednesday) – LCCC Board and Wyoming Community College Commission Dinner
· 6:30 p.m. – CCC 178 (Private Dining Room) – Dinner will be catered.
· February 23 (Thursday) – WACCT Education (9 a.m. to 12 noon – Training Center, Rooms TC 120/121) and Lunch (12 noon – Training Center, Rooms TC 120/121)

· February 23 (Thursday) – WACCT Community College Conference
· Awards – 5 p.m. – Little America
· Legislative Reception – 6 p.m. – Little America

· March 7 (Wednesday) – Study Session
· Dinner (6 p.m. – CCC 178/179 Private Dining Rooms – Dinner selections will be made from the Dining Hall Servery.)
· March 21 (Wednesday) – Board Dinner and Business Meetings
· Dinner (6 p.m. – CCC 178/179 Private Dining Rooms – Dinner selections will be made from the Dining Hall Servery.)
· Business Meeting (7 p.m. – Petersen Board Room)
11. PUBLIC COMMENT (Call for Public Comment on Any Items not on the Agenda)
12. ADJOURNMENT – Board Chairman Greg Thomas adjourned the February 15, 2012, Board Business Meeting at 8:21 p.m.
13. EXECUTIVE SESSION – An executive session may be held.
Prior to the adjournment of the February 15, 2012, Regular Business Meeting,

Dr. Kilty moved and Mr. Mosher seconded,

MOTION: that the Board of Trustees convene an executive session to discuss a personnel matter.

MOTION CARRIED unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Vicki Boreing


Board Recording Secretary
Items underlined and in blue text had corresponding attachments on the original agenda.
Items underlined and in blue text had corresponding attachments on the original agenda.

